

## Leaving Surveillance Tech Behind in Higher Education: Towards Trust and Abolition

Shea Swauger

"I failed an exam last semester for having a seizure while using this. It's extremely ableist and cruel." This tweet<sup>1</sup> from Nikki Singh described their experience taking an online test using Proctorio, a common test-proctoring software designed to prevent and catch online cheating. Midway through their physics exam they had a seizure. The software classified their movements as suspicious, and their professor gave them a failing grade. Singh, a 4.0 student and intern at NASA, is now forced to go through the arduous process of appealing their grade. Unfortunately, their experience just scratches the surface of indignities this relatively new technology subjects students to on a daily basis, all in the name of protecting academic integrity.

Just a few years ago, using software for remote test proctoring was rare, but since COVID-19 forced most schools to move online, remote test-proctoring software is now used by millions of students every month. Proctorio administered upwards of 30 million tests in 2020,<sup>2</sup> a more than 900% increase from the year before. When Proctorio and companies like it abuse a public health crisis for profit, it can rightly be called disaster capitalism,<sup>3</sup> what Naomi Klein describes<sup>4</sup> as "free market 'solutions' to crises that exploit and exacerbate existing inequalities," but that does not explain how remote test proctoring got so ubiquitous so quickly.

Two major factors contributed to its seemingly miraculous adoption rate: a steady investment in carceral pedagogy and a sustained disinvestment in higher education. COVID-19 is merely an accelerant that multiplied a fire lit years ago. In essence, the market that sold technology to prisons and police departments realized it could sell very similar technology to schools. It started off selling predictive analytics, machine learning, and facial recognition software, but recently these newly branded education technology companies combined them into remote test-proctoring software. Schools were told this was a good idea because it might save them money and could catch cheating, but it fails to do either and just ends up hurting a lot of the same people that prisons and policing do. That's a lot to unpack, so some definitions and background are helpful.

Carceral pedagogy is when educators borrow practices from policing or prisons and use them on students, and it's more common than you might think.<sup>5</sup> This approach to teaching has less to do with learning and more to do with control, and it always perpetuates some form of racism, sexism, transphobia, ableism, classism, or Islamophobia. In some cases, companies will sell products to both prisons and schools with similar features. For example, Microsoft sells technology to prison and police<sup>6</sup> that functions eerily similar to its education technology.7 Remote test proctoring is just one example of carceral pedagogy used in higher education, and technology is becoming a common way to enforce it. While remote test proctoring is incredibly harmful to students,<sup>8</sup> three technologies laid the foundation on which it was built: predictive analytics, machine learning, and facial recognition. All of them were first developed for policing and then repackaged for education, but the core technology didn't change when it switched markets, so students are treated like criminals instead of learners. If we want to understand remote test proctoring and what to do about it, we need to first trace how we got here.

The police started using predictive analytics just over a decade ago as a method to predict where and when crime will happen and who will commit it before a crime takes place. While that may sound like a good idea, these technologies<sup>9</sup> often classify people of color,<sup>10</sup> poor people,<sup>11</sup> and people with mental illness or disabilities<sup>12</sup> at higher risk of committing crime. Based on this software, police target these populations with more patrols and more aggressive stops, which, in turn, generates more arrests and creates a feedback loop of harm. Dr. Ruha Benjamin aptly describes<sup>13</sup> these technologies not as crime prediction, but rather crime production. Some law enforcement agencies have gone even further by introducing machine learning to determine people's jail sentence<sup>14</sup> or bail.<sup>15</sup> Predictably, machine learning software consistently gives Black and poor people longer sentences and higher bail rates. Despite groups like the Stop LAPD Spying Coalition,<sup>16</sup> the ACLU,<sup>17</sup> and others<sup>18</sup> calling out these technologies as discriminatory and ineffective, there is every indication that the use of these technologies will expand over the next five years.<sup>19</sup>

Regardless of the growing evidence of discrimination, educational technology companies decided that predictive analytics and machine learning would be great to use in education, meaning they could make a lot of money selling it. They rebranded it as learning analytics, and by some estimates the market was worth \$23 billion<sup>20</sup> in 2020 (by comparison, the 2020 budget of the US Department of Education was \$64 billion<sup>21</sup>).

Learning analytics is software that tracks students' data to make

predictions about things like grades and graduation rates. Based on their demographics, scores, or behavior, it also may suggest they do things like visit the writing center, find a tutor, or change majors to improve their chances of graduation. Where the software engineers failed is in the premise that schools function perfectly, and if anything needs to change, it's the student's responsibility to fix it. This is a common neoliberal assumption that "success" is determined more by an individual's choices than the equity of the systems they're working under. For example, science, technology, engineering, and math (STEM) disciplines are notorious<sup>22</sup> for building curriculum and communities that are hostile to Black women, which lead to fewer Black women enrolling in and graduating with STEM majors. If a Black woman were to enroll in a physics program at a typical university, its learning analytics software would notice that very few Black women had ever successfully graduated from that program and conclude that being Black and a woman are risk factors to graduation. It would advise this student to switch to a different major where Black women are more likely to graduate. In this example, it is the physics department that needs to stop being racist and sexist, not the student who needs to conform to a racist and sexist department. This kind of discrimination isn't hypothetical; it's happening right now in universities across the country.<sup>23</sup> Learning analytics can also work against students who are LGTBQ, first generation, disabled, or undocumented. Learning analytics imports the same discriminatory features of predictive policing but calls it by a different name, meanwhile students are being hurt without ever knowing how or why.

Facial recognition and detection, which are used by every test proctoring software to validate students' identities, are one of the clearest examples of carceral pedagogy in terms of its integration with law enforcement and consistent anti-Black discrimination.<sup>24</sup> Facial recognition technology has consistently been demonstrated as racist,<sup>25</sup> but that hasn't stopped it from being valued at over \$3.8 billion in 2020 and is projected to grow to \$8.5 billion<sup>26</sup> in the next five years. Companies like Palantir and other facial recognition technology companies actively seek out contracts with police departments and prisons, and there's little oversight about when and how they can be used. Its use has led to the arrest of innocent Black men on at least three different occasions<sup>27</sup> that we know of. Facial recognition also has been used to try to infer people's gender with disastrous results.<sup>28</sup>

There is some good news, however. Protests in the wake of Breonna Taylor's and George Floyd's murder has caused some companies<sup>29</sup> to pause or cancel their facial recognition contracts with the police, and recently the state of New York banned the use of facial recognition in K-12 education.<sup>30</sup> These bans typically restrict facial recognition products related to school safety, such as trying to prevent school shootings<sup>31</sup> or the spread of COVID-19<sup>32</sup> (there is no evidence they can do either, by the way). Contradictorily, many schools who ban facial recognition technology still use test proctoring software. For example, MIT is listed on Stop Facial Recognition on Campus<sup>33</sup> as "Won't Use," but MIT also forces its students<sup>34</sup> to use Proctortrack, which employs facial recognition.<sup>35</sup> This means that either

the regulatory field hasn't caught up to how companies are hiding facial recognition technology inside their products or the schools who purchase test proctoring software care more about student cheating than they do about subjecting their students to discrimination. Perhaps it means both.

These technologies are carceral in that they were invented for and support policing and the prison industrial complex. When they start being used in the classroom—or in the case of remote education, the home—they become carceral pedagogies. Surveillance becomes a default response to any perceived issue because suspicion is the default assumption. Deviance is the main lens through which both suspected criminals and students are understood, and surveillance, control, and punishment become the most obvious tools to address them. This is the essence of remote test-proctoring software: distrust, surveillance, control, and punishment.

Another important trend that contributed to the explosion of remote test proctoring is the long-term defunding of higher education. When institutions get their funding cut by the state, many have reduced the number of permanent, benefited teachers they hire in exchange for adjuncts in an effort to save money. If you're not familiar with the distinction, tenured faculty are paid a stable salary and have benefits, relative job security, and professional development funding for things like how to improve their teaching. Getting tenure is difficult and unfair,<sup>36</sup> but for those who have it, they conduct research, serve on committees, and teach a few classes a semester to make on average a little over \$80,000 a year.<sup>37</sup> Adjunct faculty, on the other hand, are contract workers who get paid a few thousand dollars per class. There are no benefits or guarantee they will be able to teach the next semester. Adjuncts often must teach upward of six or seven classes from multiple institutions, sometimes separated by long distances, and they still barely make a livable wage. In short, adjunct faculty are economically insecure, overworked, underpaid, unbenefited, and teaching the majority of students who go to college. These same cuts to higher education incentivize increasing class sizes. So now the overworked, underpaid adjunct teaches 200 students instead of 40 per class. Providing individualized feedback on assignments becomes almost impossible, and one of the only ways to apply traditional forms of assessment in high-enrollment courses is to use tests that can be graded quickly or automatically.

In comes remote test-proctoring companies, who approach universities and proclaim, "cheating is on the rise!" (false) and "there's no way one teacher can make sure no one is cheating" (true). Adjuncts do not have the time, support, or incentives to redesign their assessments to make test proctoring obsolete, and universities are keen to expand their footprint in the online education market. On top of that, our collective belief in technological solutionism<sup>38</sup>—the ability for technology to solve complex and intractable problems—gives test proctoring companies outsized credibility in education circles. When you throw in the COVID-19-induced scramble to remote teaching, you're left with a perfect storm of failed education: carceral pedagogy, underfunded teaching, and overfunded software companies.

The only way to respond to the carceral state is through its abolition. Likewise, the only way to respond to carceral pedagogy is through abolitionist pedagogy. It cannot be reformed. Where carceral pedagogy surveils students, we need to ensure their privacy. Where it seeks to control them, we must ensure their liberation. Where it seeks their punishment, we must ensure compassion. Abolitionist pedagogy is dangerous in that it has the potential to deconstruct everything we know about education, because its single goal is the liberation of people. It inverts who has power, what's deemed valuable, what question we ask, and to what ends. The Abolitionist Teaching Network<sup>39</sup> is doing some incredible work toward these ends, and Dr. Bettina Love<sup>40</sup> is a leading scholar we can look to for critical analysis, which we desperately need in order to make progress.

Abolitionist pedagogy demands we reject remote test proctoring,<sup>41</sup> but we must also reject tests and grades as accurate measures of learning,<sup>42</sup> "patriotic" revisionist history,<sup>43</sup> police on campus and in classrooms,<sup>44</sup> the prison-to-school pipeline,<sup>45</sup> All Lives Matter statements<sup>46</sup> from university leaders, racist donors,<sup>47</sup> neoliberal calls for the "marketplace of ideas,"<sup>48</sup> and buildings<sup>49</sup> or statues<sup>50</sup> memorializing slaveholders or the confederacy. Abolitionist pedagogy demands we reject six-figure university catering budgets<sup>51</sup> while the university food bank is stocked by donation,<sup>52</sup> students going unhoused<sup>53</sup> while athletics directors pull in multimillion dollar contracts,<sup>54</sup> and seminars on student grit<sup>55</sup> while mental health services are cut.<sup>56</sup>

We must use abolitionist pedagogy to counteract carceral practices in education right now. We must focus on compassion, student agency, trust, and mutual liberation. We must critique and dismantle every oppressive feature of society that contributes to students' trauma and disenfranchisement and replace them with something that engenders dignity and is built with love. Remote test proctoring is a symptom of a much larger educational failing. Yes, we need to abolish it, but we also need to address the circumstances that made test proctoring seem like a reasonable solution in the first place. An abolitionist pedagogy gives us the tools to do it. Now we must decide to use them.

## Endnotes

1 Nikki Singh, "I failed an exam last semester for having a seizure while using this. It's extremely ableist and cruel," Twitter, March 13, 2021, accessed March 15, 2021, https://twitter.com/beeepbeepboop/ status/1349507159550115840.

2 Monica Chin, "An ed-tech specialist spoke out about remote testing software—and now he's being sued," *The Verge*, October 22, 2020, accessed March 15, 2021, https://www. theverge.com/2020/10/22/21526792/proctorio-online-test-proctoring-lawsuit-universities-students-coronavirus.

3 Naomi Klein, "Naomi Klein: how power profits from disaster," *The Guardian*, July 6, 2017, accessed March 15, 2021, https://www.theguardian. com/us-news/2017/jul/06/naomi-klein-how-powerprofits-from-disaster.

4 Naomi Klien, "Coronavirus Is the Perfect Disaster for 'Disaster Capitalism," *Vice*, March 13, 2020, accessed March 15, 2021, https://www.vice.com/en/ article/5dmqyk/naomi-klein-interview-on-coronavirus-and-disaster-capitalism-shock-doctrine.

5 Iana Horn, "#ENDCARCERALPEDAGOGY #SCHOLARSTRIKE," Teaching Math Culture, September 7, 2020, accessed March 15, 2021, https:// teachingmathculture.wordpress.com/2020/09/07/ endcarceralpedagogy-scholarstrike/.

6 Michael Kwet, "Microsoft's iron cage: Prison surveillance and e-carceration," *Al Jazeera*, December 21, 2020, accessed March 15, 2021, https://www. aljazeera.com/features/2020/12/21/microsofts-ironcage-prison-surveillance-and-e-carceral-state.

7 Microsoft, "Education Analytics: White Paper," Microsoft, March 2017, accessed March 15, 2021, https://pulse.microsoft.com/uploads/prod/2018/07/ MicrosoftEducationAnalytics.pdf.

8 Shea Swauger, "Our Bodies Encoded: Algorithmic Test Proctoring in Higher Education," Hybrid Pedagogy, April 2, 2020, accessed March 15, 2021, https://hybridpedagogy.org/our-bodies-encoded-algorithmic-test-proctoring-in-higher-education/.

9 Unknown, "Predpol," Predpol, March 2012, accessed March 15, 2021, https://www.predpol.com/ about/.

10 Will Douglas Heaven, "Predictive policing

algorithms are racist. They need to be dismantled," *MIT Technology Review*, July 17, 2020, accessed March 15, 2021, https://www.technologyreview. com/2020/07/17/1005396/predictive-policing-algorithms-racist-dismantled-machine-learning-bias-criminal-justice/.

11 Thomas Holt Russell, "Policing the Poor," Medium, July 8, 2018, accessed March 15, 2021, https://thruss09.medium.com/policing-the-poor-b90c15c7175f.

12 Lydia X. Z. Brown and Ridhi Shetty, "Critical Scrutiny of Predictive Policing Is a Step to Reducing Disability Discrimination," Center for Democracy and Technology, accessed July 23, 2020, https://cdt. org/insights/critical-scrutiny-of-predictive-policing-is-a-step-to-reducing-disability-discrimination/.

13 Ruha Benjamin, "The New Jim Code? Race, Carceral Technoscience, and Liberatory Imagination," UC Berkeley website, October 29 2019, accessed March 15, 2021, https://400years.berkeley. edu/videos/newjimcode.

14 Karen Has, "Al is sending people to jail—and getting it wrong," *MIT Technology Review*, January 21, 2019, accessed March 15, 2020, https://www. technologyreview.com/2019/01/21/137783/algorithms-criminal-justice-ai/.

15 Tom Simonite, "Algorithms Were Supposed to Fix the Bail System. They Haven't," *Wired*, February 19, 2020, accessed March 15, 2021,

https://www.wired.com/story/algorithms-supposed-fix-bail-system-they-havent/.

Hamid Khan, "Letter to LAPC Regarding
Data-Informed Community Policing," Stop LAPD
Spying Coalition, July 14, 2020, accessed March 15,
2021, https://stoplapdspying.org/action/current-campaigns/.

17 "Statement of Concern about Predictive Policing by ACLU and 16 Civil Rights Privacy, Racial Justice, and Technology Organizations," ACLU August 31, 2016, accessed March 15, 2021, https://www.aclu. org/other/statement-concern-about-predictive-policing-aclu-and-16-civil-rights-privacy-racial-justice.

18 Heaven, "Predictive policing algorithms are racist."

19 Research and Markets, "The Future of the Law Enforcement Software Market to 2025: Growing Adoption of Advanced Technologies such as AI, Big Data and IoT for Public Safety," *PRNewswire*, September 21, 2020, accessed March 15, 2021, https:// www.prnewswire.com/news-releases/the-futureof-the-law-enforcement-software-market-to-2025growing-adoption-of-advanced-technologies-suchas-ai-big-data-and-iot-for-public-safety-301134838. html.

20 "Education & Learning Analytics Market Size, Share & Trends Analysis Report by Type (Descriptive, Predictive, Prescriptive), by Deployment, by Component, by End-use, by Region, and Segment Forecasts, 2019–2025," Grand View Research, August 2019, accessed March 15, 2021, https://www. grandviewresearch.com/industry-analysis/education-learning-analytics-market.

21 "Impact of the President's FY 2020 Budget on K-12 Education," First Focus, April 2019, accessed March 15, 2021, https://firstfocus.org/wp-content/ uploads/2019/04/FACT-SHEET-Presidents-FY20-Budget-K-12-Education.pdf.

22 Vanessa Vieites, "Not surprisingly, science still has a huge racism and sexism problem," Massive Science, December 30, 2019, accessed March 15, 2021, https://massivesci.com/notes/racism-sexism-academia-physics-biology-chemistry-hireability-hiring/.

23 Todd Feathers, "Major Universities Are Using Race as a 'High Impact Predictor' of Student Success," The Markup, March 2, 2021, accessed March 15, 2021, https://themarkup.org/news/2021/03/02/majoruniversities-are-using-race-as-a-high-impact-predictor-of-student-success.

24 Karen Hao, "A US government study confirms most face recognition systems are racist, " *MIT Technology Review*, December 20, 2020, accessed March 15, 2021, https://www.technologyreview. com/2019/12/20/79/ai-face-recognition-racist-usgovernment-nist-study/.

Lucy Ingham, "Racist facial recognition technology is being used by police at anti-racism protests," Verdict, June 5, 2020, accessed March 15, 2021, https://www.verdict.co.uk/facial-recognition-technology-racist-police-protests/.

26 "Facial Recognition Market by Component (Software Tools [3D Facial Recognition] and Services), Application (Law Enforcement, Access Control, Emotion Recognition), Vertical (BFSI, Government and Defense, Automotive), and Region - Global Forecast to 2025," Markets and Markets, accessed March 21, 2021, https://www.marketsandmarkets.com/Market-Reports/facial-recognition-market-995.html.

27 Anthony G. Attrino, "He spent 10 days in jail after facial recognition software led to the arrest of the wrong man, lawsuit says," *NJ*, December 28, 2020, accessed March 15, /2021, https://www.nj.com/ middlesex/2020/12/he-spent-10-days-in-jail-afterfacial-recognition-software-led-to-the-arrest-of-thewrong-man-lawsuit-says.html.

28 Morgan Klaus Scheuerman, Jacob M. Paul, and Jed R. Brubaker, "How computers see gender: An evaluation of gender classification in commercial facial analysis services," Proceedings of the ACM on Human-Computer Interaction 3, no. CSCW (2019): 1-33, https://www.colorado.edu/today/2019/10/08/ facial-recognition-software-has-gender-problem.

30 Colin Wood, "New York bans facial recognition in schools until at least 2022," Ed Scoop, December 22, 2020, accessed March 15, 2021, https:// edscoop.com/new-york-facial-recognition-ban/.

31 Rebecca Heilweil, "Schools are using facial recognition to try to stop shootings. Here's why they should think twice," Recode, December 20, 2019, accessed March 15, 2021, https://www.vox.com/ recode/2019/12/20/21028124/schools-facial-recognition-mass-shootings.

32 Gregory Barber, "Schools Adopt Face Recognition in the Name of Fighting Covid," *Wired*, November 3, 2020, accessed March 15, 2021, https:// www.wired.com/story/schools-adopt-face-recognition-name-fighting-covid/.

33 "Stop Facial Recognition on Campus," Fight for the Future, accessed March 15, 2021, https://www. banfacialrecognition.com/campus/.

34 "Frequently Asked Questions," Orientation,Office of the First Year, Massachusetts Institute of

Technology. accessed March 15, 2021, https://firstyear.mit.edu/first-year-advising-programs/orientation/frequently-asked-questions#exam%20proctoring%20for%20ASEs%20and%20diagnostic%20 exams.

35 Proctortrack, "How It Works," Verificient, accessed March 15, 2021, https://www.proctortrack. com/instructors/how-it-works-instructors/.

36 Colleen Flaherty, "More Faculty Diversity, Not on Tenure Track," Inside Higher Ed, August 22, 2016, accessed March 15, 2021, https:// www.insidehighered.com/news/2016/08/22/ study-finds-gains-faculty-diversity-not-tenure-track-Inside.

37 Colleen Flaherty, "Faculty Salaries Up
3%,"Inside Higher Ed, April 11, 2018, accessed
March 15, 2021, https://www.insidehighered.com/
news/2018/04/11/aaups-annual-report-faculty-compensation-takes-salary-compression-and-more.

38 Natasha Dow Schull, "The Folly of Technological Solutions: An Interview with Evgeny Morozov," Public Books, September 9, 2013, accessed March 15, 2021, https://www.publicbooks.org/ the-folly-of-technological-solutionism-an-interview-with-evgeny-morozov/.

39 Abolitionist Teaching Network, accessed March 15, 2021, https://abolitionistteachingnetwork. org/.

40 Bettina Love, Personal web page, accessed March 15, 2021, https://bettinalove.com/.

41 Monica Chin, "University will stop using controversial remote-testing software following student outcry," *The Verge*, January 29, 2021, accessed March 15, 2021), https://www.theverge. com/2021/1/28/22254631/university-of-illinois-urbana-champaign-proctorio-online-test-proctoring-privacy.

42 Jesse Stommel, "How to Ungradge," Personal blog, March 11, 2018, accessed March 15, 2021, https://www.jessestommel.com/how-to-ungrade/.

43 Valerie Strauss, "Trump's 'patriotic education' report excuses Founding Fathers for owning slaves and likens progressives to Mussolini," *Washington Post*, January 19, 2021, accessed March 15, 2021, https://www.washingtonpost.com/education/2021/01/19/trump-patriotic-education-report-slavery-fascists/. 44 Emma Whitford, Lilah Burke, "Students Demand Campuses Cut Ties with Police," Inside Higher Ed, June 5, 2020, accessed March 15, 2021, https://www.insidehighered.com/news/2020/06/05/ students-demand-universities-break-ties-local-police-few-have.

45 Libby Nelson and Dara Lind, "The school to prison pipeline, explained," Justice Policy Center, February 24, 2015, accessed March 15, 2021, http:// www.justicepolicy.org/news/8775.

46 Benjamin Schachtman, "Student leadership 'disappointed,' 'shook' over UNCW Chancellor's use of 'All Lives Matter' in response to black students' concerns," *Port City Daily*, June 12, 2020, accessed March 15, 2021, https://portcitydaily.com/ local-news/2020/06/12/student-leadership-disappointed-shook-over-uncw-chancellors-use-of-alllives-matter-in-response-to-black-students-concerns/.

47 Annie Reneau, "Beloved University of Mississippi professor who called out 'racist donors' has been fired," *Upworthy*, December 17, 2020, accessed March 15, 2021, https://www.upworthy.com/university-of-mississippi-professor-fired.

48 Bruce Benson, "Protecting the marketplace of ideas," *Denver Business Journal*, May 13, 2016, accessed March 15, 2021, https://www.bizjournals.com/ denver/print-edition/2016/05/13/protecting-the-marketplace-of-ideas.html.

49 Dakin Andone and Evan Simko-Bednarski, "Columbia University will remove slave owner's name from dormitory," *CNN*, August 31, 2020, accessed March 15, 2021, https://www.cnn. com/2020/08/30/us/columbia-university-slave-owner-dorm-name-trnd/index.html.

50 Tammy Grubb, "Cases dismissed against men charged with helping take down UNC's Silent Sam statue," *The News and Observer*, January 27, 2021, accessed March 15, 2021, https://www.newsobserver.com/news/local/counties/orange-county/ article248799850.html.

51 "Catering revenue on the rise in colleges," Food Service Director, January 7, 2014, accessed March 15, 2021, https://www.foodservicedirector. com/operations/catering-revenue-rise-colleges.

52 "Running a Campus Food Pantry: Student Government Toolkit," College and University Food Bank Alliance, accessed March 15, 2021, https:// studentsagainsthunger.org/wp-content/uploads/2017/10/NSCAHH\_Food\_Pantry\_Toolkit.pdf.

53 Sara Goldrick-Rab, Jed Richardson, and Peter Kinsley, "Guide to Assessing

Basic Needs Insecurity in Higher Education," #Real-College, Hope for College, July 2018, accessed March 15, 2021, https://hope4college.com/wp-content/uploads/2018/09/Basic-Needs-Insecurity-College-Students.pdf.

54 Madeline St. Amour, "CU regents approve new contract for AD Rick George," *Denver Post*, June 14, 2019, accessed March 15, 2021, https://www. denverpost.com/2019/06/14/rick-george-contractapproved-cu-regents/.

55 Paul Marthers, "How Some Colleges Are Building Student Resilience and Grit," Academic Impressions, December 5, 2017, accessed March 15, 2021, https://www.academicimpressions.com/blog/ building-student-resilience-grit/.

56 Lilah Burke, "Decreasing Funding for Health?" Inside Higher Ed, September 22, 2020, accessed March 15, 2021, https://www.insidehighered.com/news/2020/09/22/report-decreased-budgets-college-health-centers.